
AGENDA 
TOWN OF PITTSFORD 

PLANNING BOARD 
JANUARY 27, 2025 

 
This agenda is subject to change. 

 
Please take notice that the Town of Pittsford Planning Board will hold the following meeting on Monday, 
January 27, 2025, in the Lower-Level Meeting Room of Pittsford Town Hall, 11 S. Main Street, and 
beginning at 6:30PM local time.  
 
The Board will hold an agenda review session in the Second-Floor Meeting Room at 6:00PM. 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
CONTINUED HEARING 
 
Thornton Engineering LLP, Warfle Subdivision 
Preliminary/Final Subdivision 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Approval of Minutes 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
The next scheduled meeting is for Monday, February 10, 2025. 
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TOWN OF PITTSFORD 
PLANNING BOARD 
JANUARY 13, 2025 

 
Minutes of the Town of Pittsford Planning Board meeting held on January 13, 2025, at 
6:30PM local time. The meeting took place in the Lower-Level Meeting Room of Pittsford 
Town Hall, 11 S. Main Street. 
 
PRESENT: Kevin Morabito, Hali Buckley, Paul Alguire, Paula Liebschutz, John Halldow, Dave 
Jefferson, John Limbeck 
 
ABSENT:  
 
ALSO PRESENT: Doug DeRue, Director of Planning, Zoning, and Development; April 
Zurowski, Planning Assistant; Evan Harkin, Student Member; Robert Koegel, Town Attorney; 
Kim Taylor, Town Board Liaison 
 
ATTENDANCE: There were 19 members of the public present.     
 
Chairman Limbeck made a motion to call the meeting to order, seconded by Board Member 
Buckley. Following a unanimous voice vote, the meeting opened at 6:30PM, none opposed. 
 
Chairman Limbeck called for a moment of silence for former Planning Board Member Sarah 
Gibson. She passed away on January 5, 2025, after a two-year battle with glioblastoma. 
 
CONTINUED HEARING: 
  
Passero Associates, Pittsford Oaks Apartments 
Preliminary/Final Subdivision and Preliminary Site Plan 
 
Jerry Goldman, of Woods Oviatt Gilman, LLP; Anthony Daniele, of 2851 Clover, LLC; and Hans 
Lindenhovius, of Christa Construction, introduced the application. Mr. Daniele stated that the 
applicant is returning after further deliberation with the Design Review & Historic Preservation 
Board (DRHPB) on the design of the proposed apartment building. The DRHPB made specific 
comments requesting to lower the height of the northeast corner. The applicant agreed that the 
DRHPB’s requests were not exactly followed, but Mr. Daniele believed the same goal was 
achieved. He understood that there will likely be more comments and more design changes 
before approval from DRHPB.  
 
Board Member Buckley asked the applicant if the continued contention over the massing will be 
addressed with DRHPB. Mr. Daniele stated that he does not believe the DRHPB agrees with 
their feelings on the overall mass of the building. He stated that although the building is still 
three stories, the overall height is lower than previously presented. He agreed to continue 
working with the DRHPB. He stated that the DRHPB has requested other configurations than 
the currently proposed “H” shape, but the applicant is not interested in changing the shape due 
to the possible loss of units. By reducing the height at the northeast corner, the applicant 
estimated that there was a loss of 2-3 units already. Mr. Daniele stated that the building is 
similar in shape and height to the previous Cloverwood Senior Living plan, which the DRHPB 
approved.  
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Chairman Limbeck stated that since the last Planning Board meeting, the applicant has received  
County of Monroe Industrial Development Agency (COMIDA) approval for mortgage and sales 
tax relief. The Town Board and Planning Board were told that this project is “market-rate” 
housing, yet the application to COMIDA mentioned “senior housing” as the use. He was 
disappointed to learn that the applicant is advertising this project as senior housing after being 
specifically told that senior housing was not profitable enough to construct. 
 
Chairman Limbeck stated that the draft resolution includes protections for the DRHPB to 
continue work on building design. He stated that the resolution also includes many concerns 
that still need to be addressed. He worried that if the Planning Board grants Preliminary Site 
Plan approval, the applicant will come back months later still with minimal changes, and will 
have spent money on demolition already, which will then become an excuse to approve the 
Final Site Plan. 
 
Mr. Daniele stated that although the applicant has made clear that this project is for “market-
rate” apartments, it is being marketed toward the 55+ community. Chairman Limbeck stated that 
most seniors are looking for a two- to three-bedroom apartment, but this development has 
mostly studios and one-bedrooms.  
 
Board Member Liebschutz asked what amenities will be available to renters. Mr. Daniele stated 
that the apartment building will have a lobby for seating, a workout facility, a game room and 
card table, and a breakfast bar with no kitchen. Mr. Lindenhovius stated that there will be 
amenities outdoors including pergolas, barbeque grills, and outdoor seating. 
 
Board Member Morabito stated that our resolution includes conditions that will be the applicant’s 
responsibility to meet upon Final Site Plan application. 
 
Mr. Goldman agreed, stating that there are multiple conditions that must be met prior to applying 
for Final Site Plan review. Mr. Goldman stated that granting a Preliminary Site Plan approval 
does not give the applicant rights to construct the building and that the applicant will undertake 
the risk of proceeding. He stated that the objective of a resolution would be to continue 
progression on the demolition and overall timeline. Chairman Limbeck stated that the applicant 
must understand that although the Board may move forward with Preliminary Site Plan 
approval, it is on the applicant to meet the conditions of the Planning Board and design 
requirements of the DRHPB. Chairman Limbeck stated that the excuse of money being spent 
will not be tolerated when negotiating Final Site Plan conditions. Mr. Goldman stated that during 
a previous project, the Whole Foods Plaza in Brighton, the applicant was involved in litigation 
and proceeded with the project regardless. Therefore, the applicant understands the risk 
involved. Board Member Buckley noted that the Town would like to avoid spending taxpayer 
dollars on litigation. 
 
Chairman Limbeck stated that there is an open public hearing on this matter and invited 
members of the public to speak. He noted that the previous owner of the property, Chuck Ryan, 
submitted a written public comment to the Planning Board and Town staff. The comment asked 
the Board to approve the project. 
 
Kathleen Cristman, DRHPB Member, stated that the Board agrees some project has been 
made on the design of the building, but would like to see more changes made to reduce the 
height, massing, and footprint. Board Member Morabito asked DRHPB Member Cristman to 
elaborate on her concerns with massing. DRHPB Member Cristman stated that the Board has 
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discussed the possibility of reconfiguring the “H” shape, reducing height at the northeast corner, 
and breaking up the 400-foot length of the building located directly behind the historic home at  
2867 Clover Street. The applicant has not made efforts to minimize the impacts of these 
aspects. She stated that design guidelines suggest breaking up a large building into smaller 
buildings, even if the total square footage is the same. As is, the volume of the building is 
visually overwhelming. 
 
Board Member Buckley noted that the DRHPB previously approved the “H” shape of the 
Cloverwood Senior Living project in the same location. She questioned how this application is 
different from the previous. DRHPB Member Cristman stated that there is a fourth floor visible 
for underground parking that was not visible in the Cloverwood Senior Living project. Mr. DeRue 
stated that the most recent rendering appears as if the peak elevations may have a lower height 
than the Cloverwood Senior Living project, especially east and west elevations. North and south 
elevations may appear taller, as the rooflines are shifted.  
 
Board Member Morabito asked which DRHPB members are against these aspects. Mr. Koegel 
stated that DRHPB Member Cristman cannot speak on behalf of the entire Board, and that 
Board Member Morabito can review the DRHPB minutes if interested. 
 
Board Member Alguire asked if the building footprint is similar. Chairman Limbeck confirmed. 
 
Bonnie Salem, DRHPB Member, asked the Board to not act on the resolution at this meeting. 
She stated that all DRHPB members are asking this. She confirmed that the DRHPB has been 
requesting alternate footprints yet have not seen options. She stated that although the 
previously approved Cloverwood Senior Living project had a similar “H” shape, it had fewer 
units, which meant windows were less uniform and were spread out. She stated that if 
Preliminary Site Plan approval locks in the “H” configuration, the DRHPB has fewer options to 
make the building appear less obtrusive without the reduction of units. Mr. Koegel stated that 
Preliminary Site Plan approval should not lock in the “H” configuration, as the Planning Board 
has included protections to the DRHPB in the resolution for design changes.  
 
Mr. DeRue asked the applicant if revised plans are in the works, as the last set of plans was 
from over a month ago on December 11th. Mr. Daniele confirmed that plans are continuously 
revised.  
 
Vice Chairman Halldow stated that the resolution is seven pages long and includes 40 
conditions of approval. He stated that this resolution reads as a project that is not ready for 
Preliminary Site Plan approval.  
 
Chairman Limbeck motioned to close the public hearing, seconded by Board Member 
Liebschutz; all ayes, none opposed.  
 
Chairman Limbeck read the Preliminary Site Plan and Preliminary/Final Subdivision resolution. 
Board Member Liebschutz motioned to approve the resolution, seconded by Board Member 
Morabito. The Board voted as follows: 
 
David Jefferson       No 
Paul Alguire              No 
John Halldow           No                 
Kevin Morabito         Aye                
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Paula Liebschutz     Aye                
Hali Buckley             Aye 
John Limbeck          Aye 
 
The resolution was adopted.  
 
NEW HEARING: 
  
Thornton Engineering LLP, Warfle Subdivision 
Preliminary/Final Subdivision 
 
Glenn Thornton, of Thornton Engineering LLP, introduced the application. Steve Warfle and 
Suzanne Wolf, owners of 74 East Park Road, were also in attendance. Mr. Thornton stated that 
he received Monroe County Department of Planning & Development comments and has 
submitted a letter in response. He has also received the Town Development Review Committee 
(DRC) comments and will submit a letter to address comments. He stated that the house will be 
elevated to avoid the canal overflow area and so that a walkout basement can be achieved. He 
stated that Monroe County Water Authority is requiring an easement for connection to the new 
home. He stated that the Town DRC comments include the recommendation for the Planning 
Board to require a sidewalk and trail easement. The property owners are not in favor of this, as 
the makeshift trail that exists now has created parking problems.  
 
Board Member Alguire asked if the new home would connect to the sanitary sewer. Mr. 
Thornton confirmed.  
 
Chairman Limbeck motioned to open the public hearing, seconded by Board Member Morabito; 
all ayes, none opposed. Chairman Limbeck asked for public comments. Hearing none, he 
stated that this hearing will remain open. He asked Mr. Thornton to address DRC comments 
and concerns with Town staff. 
 
OTHER DISCUSSION: 
 
The minutes of December 9, 2024, were approved following a motion by Chairman Limbeck, 
seconded by Board Member Alguire. Following a unanimous voice vote, the minutes were 
approved, none opposed.  
 
Chairman Limbeck thanked the Board for their dedication on the Pittsford Oaks application.  
 
Chairman Limbeck motioned to close the meeting at 7:37PM, seconded by Vice Chairman 
Halldow, and was approved by a unanimous voice vote, none opposed. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
      
April Zurowski 
Planning Assistant 
 

OFFICIAL MINUTES ARE ON FILE IN THE OFFICE OF THE PLANNING 
DEPARTMENT 
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